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STANDARDS OF COMPARISON USED BY CONSUMERS IN ASSESSING SATISFACTION/DISSATISFACTION WITH 
ATTRIBUTE-SPECIFIC BRAND PERFORMANCE: A CONCEPTUAL EVALUATION 

Richard A. Werbel, San Jose State University 

Abstract 

Both the strengths and weaknesses of three stan­
dards of comparison are discussed, The standards 
evaluated are ideal points, focal brand expecta­
tions, and product class experience. A number of 
new hypotheses are generated by this evaluation. 
Taken together, these hypotheses suggest a rela­
tionship between satisfaction/dissatisfaction and 
standards of comparison which is more complex than 
suggested previously. 

Introduction 

It is generally agreed that the degree of satis­
faction/dissatisfaction with a consumption experi­
ence of a brand is a function of the discrepancy, 
if any, between a standard of comparison and post­
purchase beliefs. (Satisfaction can exist at both 
a global and an attribute-specific level~ The 
emphasis herein is with attribute-specific satis­
faction.) Different standards have been suggested. 
Probably the prevailing view is that i_()_cal brand 
expectations serve as a standard of comparison. 
Tlti~~~nda~d probably is associated most strongly 
with Oliver (1977, 1979, 1980). Woodruff, Cadotte, 
and Jenkins (1983), based partly on LaTour and 
Peat's (1979) formulation of a comparison level, 
recently suggested that a typical level of experi­
ence with different brands within a product class 
may be used as a standard. Miller (1977~-Day-­
(1977), and Westbrook and Reilly (1983) have dis­
cussed the use of ~E_§_a_! points as a standard. 

The advancement of competil1_& standards provides an 
incentive to thoroughlz evaluate botE the compara­
tive strengths and weaknesses of each proposed 
standard. In spite of this incentive, such an 
evaluation has not been undertaken in this writer's 
opinion. One possible reason for the lack of such 
an evaluation is that a particular standard fre­
quently has been advocated. In an advocacy situ­
ation, the tendency is to ignore both the strengths 
of nonadvocated standards and the weaknesses of the 
advocated standard. For example, advocates of the 
focal brand expectations standard (Oliver 1980, 
Churchill and Surprenant 1982, Bearden and Teel 
1983, LaBarbera and Mazursky 1983) have not re­
sponded to LaTour and Peat's criticisms of the 
model; and Woodruff, Cadotte, and Jenkins did not 
discuss the limitations of using product class 
experience as a standard. A second possible 
reason for the lack of such an evaluation is a 
tendency to use social science theories or studies, 
which are not directly applicable to satisfaction 
with goods and services, to support a particular 
standard without discussing how and why the 
theories or studies are applicable. For example, 
Oliver (1979, 1980) used the results of Weaver and 
Brinkman's (1974) study to support his contention 
that the effects of disconfirmation and expectation 
may be additive. However, the expectation in the 
Weaver and Brinkman study pertained to subjects' 
confidence in their ability to win a card game 
involving skill. This type of expectation, which 
seems to tap a personality variable, is quite 

different than an expectation about product per­
formance. In spite of this difference, Oliver did 
not discuss how and why the Weaver and Brinkman 
study is relevant to product performance expecta­
tions. Another example is LaTour and Peat's use 
of Thibaut and Kelley's (1959) comparison level 
theory to support their contention that promotional 
claims have little impact upon the comparison level. 
Yet, since Thibaut and Kelley were concerned with 
interpersonal relationships, they did not even dis­
cuss promotional claims. They discussed special 
expectations created by the present interaction. 
Thus, to use comparison level theory to support 
their contention about promotional claims, LaTour 
and Peat needed to demonstrate that promotional 
claims are analogous to special expectations 
created by the present interaction. They made no 
attempt to do so. 

The primary objective of this paper is to conduct a 
thorough evaluation of the three standards of com­
parison mentioned in the first paragraph. Sixteen 
hypotheses, identified in the last part of this 
paper, are generated by this evaluation. It should 
be stressed that although this paper evaluates the 
use of focal brand expectations and product class 
experience as standards of comparison, it does not 
evaluate the impact of either of these factors upon 
cognitive beliefs. For example, an assimilation 
effect, which predicts that cognitive beliefs are 
influenced by focal brand expectations, is not 
evaluated in this paper. 

An Evaluation of an Ideal Points Standard 

Strengths 

One strength of ideal points is that since satis­
faction is an affective or emotional construct, it 
is intuitively appealing to assume that satisfac­
tion should be at least partly a function of the 
"desires," "wants," or "wishes" of consumers. 
Ideal points provide a partial understanding of the 
nature of the wants and desires of consumers, while 
neither focal brand expectations nor product class 
experience provide such an understanding. 

A second strength, which is derived from the first 
one, is that ideal points are needed to translate 
a cognitive discrepancy on a salient attribute 
between postpurchase beliefs and either focal brand 
expectations or product class experience into an 
affective discrepancy (i.e., positive or negative). 
For example, assume that Coors is perceived as 
tasting "stronger" than expected. This would be a 
negative discrepancy if the ideal point is at the 
"light" end of the attribute, a positive discrep­
ancy if the ideal point is at the "strong" end of 
the attribute, and either positive or negative if 
the ideal point is around the middle of the attrib­
ute. A caveat to this strength should be mentioned. 
If expectancy disconfirmation is measured directly 
at an affective level (e.g., better/worse than 
expected), ideal points are not needed to translate 
cognitive into affective disconfirmation. However, 
direct measurement of affective disconfirmation 
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bypasses a step that multiattribute attitude 
theorists believe that consumers usually need to 
either consciously or subconsciously perform, 
namely the translation of a cognitive into an af­
fective perception. 

A third strength is that, unlike both focal brand 
expectations and product class experience, ideal 
points can be formulated by consumers even when 
they have limited brand or product class informa­
tion. This is because ideal points are derived 
largely from the values of consumers rather than 
product information. As a result of this strength, 
it is feasible to use ideal points as a standard 
when it is not feasible to use focal brand expecta­
tions or product class experience (e.g., a new 
product). 

Weaknesses 

Ideal points provide an extremely stringent stan­
aard of comparison since all discrepancies between 
ideal points and postpurchase cognitive beliefs 
must be negative discrepancies. As a result of 
this limitation, it is extremely unlikely that an 
ideal point will be used as a boundary between 
satisfaction and dissatisfaction. Based upon both 
this weakness and the concept that an ideal point 
Qefines the level of optimal satisfaction, ideal 
points probably should be viewed as satisfiers 
rather than dissatisfiers. In other words, they 
will tend to be used to determine the degree of 
satisfaction rather than whether satisfaction or 
dissatisfaction exists. 

Ideal points with many attributes are not at a 
finite level. For example, a quality conscious 
consumer might desire that an automobile last a 
lifetime. Since the magnitude of the discrepancy 
between a nonfinite ideal point and a postpurchase 
cognitive belief cannot be determined, it is diffi­
cult to use nonfinite points to determine the 
degree of either noncomparative satisfaction or 
dissatisfaction. 

When and How Might Ideal Points Be Used as a Stan­
dard 

As discussed above, ideal points are needed to 
determine whether a cognitive discrepancy between 
postpurchase beliefs and either focal brand expec­
tations or product class experience is positive or 
negative. 

Ideal points may serve as the sole standard when 
consumers formulate comparative satisfaction judge­
ments (i.e., how much more satisfaction exists with 
one brand than with another brand). The weaknesses 
of ideal points are irrelevant in this situation. 
A standard which serves as a boundary between satis­
faction and dissatisfaction is not needed to deter­
mine if satisfaction is greater with one brand than 
another. Thus, the difficulty of using ideal 
points as this boundary is irrelevant with compara­
tive satisfaction. In addition, the relevant dis­
crepancy with comparative satisfaction is that 
between one brand and another brand rather than 
between an ideal point and a brand. Thus, non­
finite ideal points can be used to formulate com­
parative satisfaction judgements. Comparative 
satisfaction judgements may be made when the degree 
of satisfaction with some aspect of product per­
formance is used to help make a purchase decision 

when two or more brands are being actively consid­
ered and information is processed by attribute. 
Comparative satisfaction judgements also may be 
elicited in some word-of-mouth situations. Although 
comparative satisfaction judgements may be made in 
the real world, they have not been measured in any 
of the cited empirical studies which have explored 
the antecedents of satisfaction/dissatisfaction. 

Finally, the distance between a finite ideal point 
and a postpurchase cognitive belief may need to be 
less than a specified amount in order for a high 
degree of satisfaction to exist. Such a standard 
insures that a consumer will be highly satisfied 
only when his or her desires are fulfilled. In 
other words, fulfillment of ideal points may be a 
necessary, but not a sufficient, condition of a 
high degree of satisfaction. 

An Evaluation of a Focal Brand Expectations Standard 

Strengths 

Even though focal brand expectations do not repre­
sent values, there are some intuitively appealing 
reasons why these expectations may serve as a stan­
dard of evaluation. 

First, expectations based either upon first-hand 
experience with a brand, promotional claims, or 
price may serve as a ~ormati~~ standard. If the 
expectation is based upon experience, the most 
likely interpretation of a negative expectancy dis­
confirmation is that the firm has either uninten­
tionally, through insufficient quality control, or 
intentionally changed performance for the worse. 
This interpretation, combined with a norm that a 
brand's performance should not change for the 
worse, will tend to result in dissatisfaction. If 
the expectation is based upon a promotional claim, 
the most likely interpretation of a negative dis­
confirmed expectation is that the promotion is 
deceptive. This interpretation, combined with a 
norm that promotion should not be deceptive, prob­
ably will result in dissatisfaction with both the 
promoter and the performance of the promoter's 
brand. The level of dissatisfaction in this situ­
ation might depend partly on the extent that the 
promotional claim influences the purchase decision. 
Dissatisfaction will tend to be substantial when a 
brand would not have been purchased without the 
promotional claim. If the expectation is based 
upon the price, a normative belief might exist that 
a brand's performance level should be consistent 
with the price level. Thus, a negative expectancy 
disconfirmation will be viewed as a normative defi­
cit and dissatisfaction probably will exist. 

Second, unlike ideal points, focal brand expecta­
tions have two characteristics, namely that they 
exist at a finite level and frequently are removed 
in distance from ideal points, that make it feasible 
to use them as a boundary between satisfaction and 
dissatisfaction. 

Weaknesses 

It is difficult to ascertain the degree of satis­
faction based upon focal brand expectations when an 
expectation is confirmed. This is a likely occur­
rence since firms try to achieve consistent perform­
ance over time with their brands. Since the degree 
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of satisfaction can range from low to high when 
expectations are confirmed, at least one other 
standard is needed to determine the degree of satis­
faction in this situation. 

Oliver (1977, 1979, 19~0) has proposed a modifica­
tion of the expectancy disconfirmation model which 
empirically solves the above problem. He suggests 
that the effect of focal brand expectations and 
expectancy disconfirmation is additive. This modi­
fication allows Oliver to predict that the degree 
of satisfaction will be higher when a "favorable" 
or "high" expectation is confirmed than when a 
"low" expectation is confirmed. However, the pro­
posal in this paper, that product class experience 
and ideal points should be used to predict the 
degree of satisfaction when focal brand expectations 
are confirmed, seems to be conceptually more appeal­
ing than Oliver's "additive" model. More specifi­
cally, two conceptual problems exist with the addi­
tive model. First, it generates the counter­
intuitive hypothesis that any cha~ in a focal 
brand expectation will have no net impact upon the 
degree of satisfaction/dissatisfaction. For 
example, when a negative expectancy disconfirmation 
exists initially, a change to a more fav_orable 
expectation will increase the negative disconfirma­
tion, which will tend to increase the degree of 
dissatisfaction. However, this increase would be 
negated by the decrease in dissatisfaction gener­
ated by the expectation becoming more favorable. 
Second, neither of the sources cited by Oliver in 
support of the additive model, namely Helson (1948, 
19~9) and Weaver and Brinkman (1974), ~rectly 
support Oliver's contention that satisfaction is 
influenced both by the level of focal brand expec­
tations about product performance and by the extent 
that these same expectations are disconfirmed. 
This second problem is discussed in more detail 
below. 

Two problems exist in using Helson's adaption level 
theory to support Oliver's additive model. First, 
Helson's standard seems more closely related to 
product class experience than to a focal brand 
expectation. For example, he was interested in a 
situation in which subjects lifted a heavy weight 
and then lifted a series of weights and judged the 
weight of each item in the series. The first 
weight is more analogous to another brand in a 
product class than to the focal brand since sub­
jects probably believed that any item lifted in the 
series was different than the specific item lifted 
initially. Also it is unlikely that the initial 
weight lifted created an expectation about what 
later items would weigh. The initial weight was 
an experience which served as a frame of reference. 
Second, Helson's theory was developed to explain 
cognitive perceptions. Standards may be different 
with cognitive constructs than with affective con­
structs such as satisfaction. More specifically, 
normative standards about what should exist or what 
is desired are more likely of being used with af­
fective constructs than with cognitive constructs. 

One problem wxists in using Weaver and Brinkman to 
support Oliver's additive model. Although Weaver 
and Brinkman did predict an additive effect, they 
were concerned with a different type of expectation 
than Oliver. As mentioned earlier, Weaver and 
Brinkman's expectation (i.e., perceived likelihood 
of winning a game of skill) seemed to tap either a 
motivational factor related to a need to achieve or 

a personality factor related to self confidence. 
This allowed them to present the intuitively appeal­
ing explanation that highly motivated people will 
tend to magnify the effect of either an expectancy 
confirmation or disconfirmation due to high anxiety 
about dissonance. Oliver is concerned with an ex­
pectation about the performance of a brand. Since 
this type does not seem to tap a personality or 
motivational variable, Weaver and Brinkman's expla­
nation should not be used by Oliver. 

A second weakness is that focal brand expectations 
cannot be a standard when they are weak or nonexis­
tent. Assuming that recent first-hand experience 
has the strongest impact upon expectations, weak 
expectations probably exist either with a brand not 
used previously or with a brand which has not been 
used recently. They also may be weak with brands 
that have been consumed recently on certain attrib­
utes with which variance has been experienced 
(e.g., food quality on an airplane, waiting time in 
a bank). Finally, even if expectations are rela­
tively strong prior to purchase, they may decay 
over time so that they become weak during the post­
purchase period in which expectancy disconfirmation 
is supposed to take place. 

The impact of a negative expectancy disconfirmation 
upon dissatisfaction with a brand probably depends 
upon the perceived reason for the disconfirmation. 
If the reason is not attributed to the brand, the 
impact of a negative disconfirmed expectation upon 
dissatisfaction with the brand will tend to be 
limited. Other attributions may exist, particular­
ly when focal brand expectations are strong. For 
example, if a set of automobile tires lasts for a 
shorter time than expected prior to purchase, 
rather than being attributed to the tire, this 
could be attributed either to unexpected situation­
al factors such as doing more driving on roads with 
potholes than expected; to an unexpected character­
istic of the car such as improper allignment; or to 
unexpected driving habits such as a teenaged son, 
who likes to brake quickly, driving more often than 
expected. 

A final weakness with focal brand expectations is 
that negative disconfirmed expectations are un­
likely to have much impact upon dissatisfaction 
with a brand when expectations are derived from a 
source of information other than the seller. Here 
dissatisfaction may focus on the source for pro­
viding bad information rather than with the brand 
itself. 

When and How Might Focal Brand Expectations Be Used 
as a Standard 

As discussed in the "strengths" section, focal 
brand expectations may serve as a normative stan­
dard and normative standards are likely to be used 
to assess an affective concept such as satisfaction/ 
dissatisfaction. Thus, if (1) focal brand expecta­
tions are reasonably strong and derived from either 
past experience, price, or promotion; and (2) a 
negative disconfirmed expectation is attributed to 
the brand; a confirmed expectation is likely of 
being a necessary, but not a sufficient, condition 
of attribute-specific satisfaction with the per­
formance of a brand. In addition, if the above two 
conditions exist, as the degree to which focal 
brand expectations are negatively disconfirmed 
increases, the degree of dissatisfaction will 
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increase. However, the magnitude of the disconfir­
mation may have little direct impact upon the 
degree of satisfaction when an expectation is posi­
tively disconfirmed. As mentioned previously, the 
primary value of focal brand expectations is that 
they can serve as a boundary between satisfaction 
and dissatisfaction. This type of standard, which 
is similar to a minimally tolerable level, will not 
necessarily be used to determine the degree of 
satisfaction once the level is exceeded. 

An Evaluation of a Product Class Experience Stan­
dard 

Strengths 

The use of product class experience as a normative 
·standard of comparison is intuitively appealing. 
The brand within a product class that, based on a 
consumer's experience, has performed the best 
establishes a level of current technology. Many 
people may feel that a brand should perform at the 
level of current technology, particularly if its 
price is comparable to the best brand's price. 
Thus, people may tend to be less than highly satis­
fied if a brand performs at a level less than that 
experienced by another brand in the product class. 

Another strength of product class experience, corn­
pared to focal brand expectations, is that the 
former will exist in a larger number of situations 
since it is a broader concept, particularly if 
experience is the primary source of expectations. 
Strong focal brand expectations will tend to exist 
only when experience exists with the focal brand, 
but product class experience exists either when 
focal brand experience or when experience with any 
other brand(s) in the product class exists. 

Still another strength, compared with both ideal 
points and focal brand expectations, is that prod­
uct class experience is a flexible standard, pri­
marily because it usually represents a range of 
performance. Due to this flexibility, product 
class experience can be used to determine the 
boundary between satisfaction and dissatisfaction 
(e.g., the 50th percentile), between "high" and 
"moderate" satisfaction (e.g., the 80th percentile), 
and between "high" and "moderate" dissatisfaction 
(e.g., the 20th percentile). The flexibility also 
allows consumers to change the specific level that 
serves as a standard depending on the situation. 
The level used as a standard may increase as (1) 
the importance of an attribute to a consumer in­
creases; (2) the extent that an attribute is 
stressed in the promotional campaign of a particu­
lar brand increases even when the claim does not 
influence expectations; and (3) the comparative 
price of a brand increases. 

Weaknesses 

Consumers may not be highly satisfied with 
attribute-specific performance of a brand which 
performs at the highest level of product class 
experience when a gap exists between perceived and 
ideal performance. There are at least two reasons 
why consumers may not be highly satisfied in this 
situation. First, consumers may perceive that no 
firm in a product class is taking full advantage 
of currently available technology. Particularly if 
the failure to take full advantage of available 

technology is attributed to a conscious decision 
based upon the profit motive (e.g., planned obso­
lescence), it is unlikely that a high degree of 
satisfaction will exist just because a brand per­
forms at the highest level of product class experi­
ence. Second, consumers may perceive that the 
highest level of product class experience represents 
the level of currently known technology but that 
this level is less than an achievable level, Par­
ticularly if this technology gap is attributed to a 
lack of industry interest (e.g., automotive safety), 
it is unlikely that a high degree of satisfaction 
will exist just because a brand performs at the 
highest level of product class experience. 

It was mentioned previously that product class 
experience can serve as a normative standard when 
it provides a good indication of currently avail­
able technology. However, product class experience 
will not be an indicator of current technology un­
less the experience is relatively recent, particu­
larly in a changing competitive environment. Thus, 
product class experience probably has little impact 
upon satisfaction when interpurchase time is greater 
than six months or a year. 

A final weakness is that it is difficult for a 
researcher to determine the location of the level 
of product class experience used as a boundary 
between satisfaction and dissatisfaction. (This 
weakness exists even when a researcher is able to 
identify the relevant brands within a product class. 
As Woodruff, Cadotte, and Jenkins suggest when they 
hypothesize that the relevant brands depend upon 
the relevant use situation, it may not be easy to 
identify the relevant brands.) The basic reason 
for this weakness is that, unlike focal brand 
expectations, product class experience represents a 
range of performance and the standard potentially 
can be at any location within the range. 

When and How Might Product Class Experience Be Used 
as a Standard 

Since the reason for product class experience serv­
ing as a normative standard to determine whether 
satisfaction or dissatisfaction exists (i.e., an 
indicator of currently available technology) is 
different than the reasons for using focal brand 
expectations (e.g., a brand's performance should 
not change for the worse), product class experience 
and focal brand expectations can be viewed as com­
plementary standards. Thus, both are likely of 
being necessary conditions, but neither is likely 
of being a sufficient condition, of satisfaction. 
In addition, due to its flexibility discussed 
earlier, product class experience probably is use­
ful in determining the degree of satisfaction when 
focal brand expectations are confirmed. 

Conclusions 

The primary value of examining the strengths and 
weaknesses of different possible standards of com­
parison used to assess satisfaction/dissatisfaction 
with attribute-specific performance of a brand is 
that it generates a number of new hypotheses. 
These hypotheses are identified below. Since these 
hypotheses follow directly from the previous evalu­
ation, the rationale for each hypothesis is not 
presented below. 
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Hl. Comparative satisfaction judgements often are 
made both in word-of-mouth communication and 
when two or more purchase alternatives are 
evaluated. 

H2. Ideal points serve as the sole standard with 
comparative satisfaction judgements. 

H3. Finite ideal points serve as the sole standard 
of comparison when a consumer has had no pre­
vious product class experience. 

H4. Even when focal brand expectations are used as 
a primary standard, ideal points are needed to 
translate a cognitive disconfirmation into an 
affective disconfirmation. 

H~. Focal brand expectations are likely to be 
relatively weak unless they are derived from 
first-hand experience and unless little vari­
ance over time exists with the experience. 

Hb. A negative expectancy disconfirmation will not 
result in dissatisfaction with a brand's per­
formance unless the disconfirmation is attrib­
uted to the brand and the expectation is 
derived from a marketing-dominated information 
source. 

H7. Strong focal brand expectations are more likely 
to be confirmed than disconfirmed. 

Hb. Product class experience will serve as the 
primary standard in determining the degree of 
satisfaction when focal brand expectations are 
confirmed. 

H9. If a consumer either perceives that firms in 
an industry make a conscious decision to take 
less than full advantage of known technology 
(e.g., planned obsolescence is thought to 
exist) or that firms are uninterested in im­
proving the level of known technology, a high 
degree of satisfaction will not exist even 
when focal brand expectations are confirmed 
and when a brand performs at the highest level 
of product class experience. 

HlO. Dissatisfaction probably will exist when only 
one of the three discussed standards is not 
met. 

Hll. A high degree of satisfaction will not exist 
unless all of the following factors exist: 
a) foca~rand expectations are confirmed; 
b) perceived performance is above a relatively 
high level of product class experience; c) per­
ceived performance is less than a specified 
distance from ideal points. 

Hl2. Ideal points are more likely to be used as a 
satisfier than as a dissatisfier. 

Hl3. Focal brand expectations are more likely to be 
used as a dissatisfier than as a satisfier. 

Hl4. Product class experience is likely to be used 
as a satisfier and as a dissatisfier. 

In addition to testing these hypotheses, future 
empirical research needs to determine both the 
relevant brands included as part of product class 
experience and the level of product class experi­
ence used as a boundary between satisfaction and 
dissatisfaction. 
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